	MINUTE NUMBERS 597 



Minutes of Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 22 November 2007 starting at 7.15pm

Present:

G Sowter (Chairman)

Councillors:


Parish Representatives:

P Young


Balderstone

R Schofield 


Bolton-by-Bowland

R Carr



Bowland Forest (Higher)

B Redhead


Clayton-le-Dale

S Hopwood


Dutton

J Cowling


Grindleton

D Hicks


Longridge

A Dales


Mellor

S Pinder


Newton-in-Bowland

R Whitwell


Pendleton

S Sturrock


Read & Chatburn

C Law



Read

A Mashiter


Read

A Ormond


Ribchester

R A Whittaker


Rimington & Middop

A Howarth


Sabden

I R Hirst


Simonstone

J B Hill



Simonstone

K Staines


Waddington

K Jackson


Waddington

J Brown


Whalley

J Robinson


Wilpshire

In attendance: Director of Resources, Director of Development Services, Community Development Manager, Policy Development Officer.

Also in attendance: District Partnership Officer (LCC), Parish Champion (LCC).

590
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Borough Councillors M Fielding, S Hore, B Hilton and D Taylor and from the following Parish Representatives:

A Kay



Aighton Bailey & Chaigley

B Dowles


Bolton-by-Bowland, Gisburn Forest & Sawley

E Miller


Bowland Forest (Lower)

R Skoczen


Clayton-le-Dale

M Birch


Chatburn

H Douglas


Chatburn

F Priest


Longridge

I Chenery


Pendleton

P Lambert


Simonstone

J Lawson


Slaidburn & Easington

C Cherry


West Bradford

591
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 27 September 2007 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

592
CITIZENS ADVICE BUREAU



The Chairman introduced Graham Molt from the Citizens Advice Bureau who gave a presentation on the work of the Clitheroe office.  He explained that the service was available to everyone, but it was a charity and provided a free, independent and confidential service.  Nationally, there were over 3000 offices.  Locally there were several RVBC Councillors on the trustees board.  The CAB employed 3 part time staff whilst all advisers were volunteers.

Thorough training was provided across a wide range of issues.  He commented on their present accommodation in Clitheroe and moves to forge links with primary care trusts.  He also explained why very little outreach was carried out in villages which was partly due to lack of funding and partly due to confidentiality.  

Funding was clearly a major problem and the local CAB were very grateful to the Borough Council for providing 70% of their funding in the past.  

Over 2000 customers used the Bureau with 5000 contact appointments and this was estimated as affecting 15% of the population.  

Members then asked a number of questions on the possibility of providing an outreach service for villages in the future, qualifications of supervisors, the historical context of the bureau and the need for Parish Councils to consider providing funding for future years.

RESOLVED:
That Graham Molt be thanked for his informative and interesting presentation.

593
RIBBLE VALLEY PLAY STRATEGY

The Community Development Manager referred to minute 720 of Committee dated 1 February 2007 which had given details of the children’s play initiative which had identified specific investment to create, develop and improve local play spaces.  Each local authority area could access £200,000 to progress this initiative which was being co-ordinated by the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership.

Wide consultation had been undertaken with schools, children, parents and children centres and a number of gaps in provision had already been identified.

One of the issues was around inclusion and engaging with older children in play.  

A play alliance had been established to move the project forward and three initiatives had been identified including a mobile skatepark which could be taken out to villages where children wished to skateboard but had no local facility.  Funding would be for two years with a decision expected from the big lottery fund in December 2007.  The other two projects identified were around providing  an adventure play facility in Longridge and a woodland plans facility at Calderstones.

Members then asked a number of questions around ownership of the mobile skatepark, insurance, the type and size of surface required.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

594
MATTERS BROUGHT FORWARD BY PARISH COUNCILS – READ – RIBBLE VALLEY POLICY ON EMPTYING OF DOG WASTE BINS

Councillor Hill, speaking on behalf of both Read and Simonstone Parish Councils raised this issue.  He recognised that Ribble Valley Borough Council had a finite sum of money for service provision in Parishes but felt that this particular matter was dealt with inconsistently across Read and Simonstone.  He pointed out that in Read there were some dog waste bins provided by the Borough Council and some provided by Read parish Council.  Those provided by the Borough Council were emptied free whereas those provided by the Parish Council had to be paid to be emptied by either the Borough Council or by private contractors.  He felt that it had reached a level of inconsistency that the Parish Council could withdraw its dog waste bin provision which was against all the Borough Council was trying to achieve in this area.

The Director of Development Services responded by pointing out that the Borough Council currently provided 81 dog waste bins across the borough.  He explained that there had been an exercise done recently in relation to an expansion in the service but only one location, Calderstones Park, had been identified.

He acknowledged that Read Parish Council had provided extra dog waste bins which had been inadvertently collected by the dog warden and this may have contributed to the problem.  He also referred to the differing arrangements operated at Chatburn and Sabden Parish Councils.  He pointed out that a great deal of onus was placed on the Borough Council to empty these within existing resources and where new bins were provided by Parish Councils, these would inevitably have to be paid for by the provider. 

RESOLVED:
That the matter be noted. 

595
CONCURRENT FUNCTIONS

The Chairman introduced this item by giving a potted history of the debate around concurrent functions.  He commented that it had been estimated that for the Borough Council to pay for certain services provided by Parish Councils would cost between £40,000 - £45,000.  He felt that there needed to be a clear decision taken on whether the Borough Council was serious about moving forward on this issue.

The Director of Resources referred to his report which drew largely upon the ‘quality Parish Councils’ document.  He recognised that the problem would not be resolved overnight and that whilst some functions were provided by the Borough Council and some by Parish Councils, it was difficult to reach an agreement on who should pay for what.  He commented that senior Councils had been consulted on the report and were largely in agreement with it.  He outlined what the problem was in relation to concurrent functions where double taxation arose most often and occurred in districts where some areas of the districts were parished and other areas were not.   The parishes were expected to pay the costs of the particular service in their locality whilst the district council bore the cost of the same services in the unparished areas.  Even where an area was totally parished, there could also be double taxation where some parishes within a district were providing local services funded through their precepts at the same time that the same services were being provided to other parishes by the district Councils.  Without doubt there were areas of the Ribble Valley where an element of double taxation existed, mainly because of decisions taken at the time of local government reorganisation in 1974 where some parishes had transferred their assets to the Borough Councils and others had retained them.  He then outlined the four steps which should be taken to reach a solution:

Step 1 – gathering information

Step 2 – consulting

Step 3 – finding positive ways forward

Step 4 – agree and set up new arrangements

He then went on to describe how finance could follow the function which was recognised as being the most difficult element of concurrent functions.  The options available were:

· Special expenses

· Grant payments

· Agency arrangements

· Support in goods or in kind

He gave explanations of all four main headings.

In conclusion he recognised that work had been carried out in the past by a working group of parishes and some information existed on what parishes were spending on concurrent functions which would need updating.  The most difficult task however, would be developing criteria to determine what proportion of any costs should be borne by Parish Councils and the proportion borne by the Borough Council.  In order to progress matters he was recommending that the Council's Budget Working Group should be asked to develop over the next 12 months a grant scheme based upon criteria to be agreed to support Parish and Town Council concurrent functions.  The scheme would be in place before local Councils agree their precepts for 2009/2010.

Members then discussed this matter and broadly welcomed the thrust of the report.

RESOLVED:
That the Council's Budget Working Group be asked to investigate a grant scheme for providing assistance to parishes with the cost of concurrent functions beginning in 2009/1010.

596
SPEED INDICATOR DEVICES – PROGRESS REPORT

The Policy Development Officer gave an update report on the latest position with regard to the provision and management of speed indicator devices in the Ribble Valley.  

He referred to previous reports which he had brought to Committee and now informed Members that a detailed report had been submitted to the sustainable development Overview and Scrutiny Committee of the Lancashire County Council on 3 October 2007.  Three options had been presented to that Committee on how to proceed and the working group of cabinet Members had been appointed to progress this matter further.  That working group had met twice with a second meeting being attended by an officer and a Parish Clerk from the Ribble Valley.  Their views on how the process was progressing in our area were listened to and options 1 was chosen as the preferred option.  This option basically recognised that the additional speed indicator devices now being purchased by Parish Councils should in fact be maintained and monitored by the provider with a recognition that the police would still continue to maintain and monitor 8 sites across Lancashire, which were in their ownership.

This decision would now be referred to the next meeting of the Lancashire County Council sustainable development Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 14 November 2007.  

Members then discussed this matter in some detail and were again critical of the delays which were being experienced by some Parish Councils.  Individual Parish representatives gave an update in relation to their particular parishes and it seemed that the key delay at the moment was the training of volunteers from the Parish Councils on the maintenance and mounting of the devices.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Committee note the contents of the report;

2.
ask the Policy Development Officer to arrange for a meeting to be reconvened with the five Parish Councils and representatives of the Borough Council, County Council and the police in order to bring everyone up to date on the current position; and

3.
investigate further the issue of training to be provided for volunteers in parishes.

597
LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK

The Director of Development Services informed Members that the Council was currently undertaking a wide range of public consultation on what local residents and stakeholders regard as the major issues facing the borough over the next 20 years.  The responses would be fed into the development of the core strategy, the first and most central of the new planning policy documents which would collectively make up the local development framework or LDF.  The issues and options consultation would be the first of several consultations stages and was itself informed by a preliminary and more general scoping questionnaire and associated workshops held in April 2007.  It would last for 6 weeks beginning 25 October and ending on Thursday, 13 December.   A printed leaflet inserted in one edition of the local Clitheroe Advertiser had been made available as had copies at the Council's main and planning reception.  A web based version of the above was also available on the Council's website.  In addition, the Council had advertised the availability of the above through posters in local shops and other buildings in the areas accompanied by small batches of leaflets and small information banner placed for a week in each of 6 local venues such as libraries and shops.  

He further commented that the Council had had over 500 responses most of which through postal return of the questionnaire, many of which went beyond just the tick box response.  He commented that this was a good response rate for our population size and compared well to some neighbouring boroughs.  Finally, he commented that the Council were currently mapping those responses to monitor for any geographical gaps that may need to be addressed by targeting and to help the Council get the message out more efficiently in future consultations.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

The meeting closed at 9.04pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Stewart Bailey (414491).

(221107)




S Brunskill


G Geldard


R Hargreaves


E M H Ranson


M Robinson


I Sayers


J Waddington
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